

House of Commons CANADA

Standing Committee on Canadian Heritage

CHPC • NUMBER 030 • 1st SESSION • 39th PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Tuesday, January 30, 2007

Chair

Mr. Gary Schellenberger



Standing Committee on Canadian Heritage

Tuesday, January 30, 2007

● (1015)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Gary Schellenberger (Perth—Wellington, CPC)): Let's get back to business here.

As we go down to Mr. Scarpaleggia's motion, I'd just like to make a statement on that motion. I think it was on November 1, 2006, that this motion was brought to this committee. At that time, an amendment was adopted by the committee, and it stated the following:

That the motion be tabled until such time if a report is considered by the Committee.

This amendment was adopted by a show of hands, by a vote of eight to three, so we're not bringing in a report at this particular time. Until that report comes in, I feel we have to respect the vote that we had on that particular day, November 1.

Mr. Francis Scarpaleggia (Lac-Saint-Louis, Lib.): But the committee has no plan to present a report.

The Chair: Not right at this particular time, and until that report comes in—that would be a museum report—I take the vote from that particular day to be what we're going under on this committee.

We move on to Mr. Angus.

Mr. Charlie Angus (Timmins—James Bay, NDP): Thank you.

As you know, over the last two weeks there has been a great deal of uncertainty about the Canadian Television Fund. The position taken by Shaw and Videotron has been that they are pulling out of the Canadian Television Fund, which very much puts the future of the fund at risk.

The terms of their licences state that they're obliged to pay in, going back to the 1993 CRTC decision in which the cable firms were allowed a major increase in subscriber rates in order to prepare for penetration of market against satellite. They succeeded. They were given an option at that point. The CRTC gave them the option to lower their rates to their subscribers or to keep those rates high but put part of that money into a fund, which was initially the Cable Production Fund. When the government stepped in, that became the Canadian Television Fund.

As you know, the minister is meeting with them today, so in some ways this should alleviate some concern. However, what is on the table now—and this is where I think it ties in with what we're dealing with in regard to the CBC. They've made it very clear that they will not continue to pay into CTF if the CBC is able to access funds. Such a position would have profound implications for the

CBC's ability to run drama in English and in French markets, because it's all independent production now.

I think this is probably the most serious threat we've seen. There hasn't been anything even close to this when you have giants like Shaw and Videotron both saying they're now going to dictate the terms. The issue of CBC being able to access CTF certainly will impact on our study.

So I completely agree about our need to stay focused on CBC, but I think this is now part of the puzzle. This wasn't a piece of the puzzle two weeks ago, and it wasn't a piece of the puzzle three weeks ago. It's definitely a piece of the puzzle that we're now having to look at. I would recommend that we can do it within the mandate review of the CBC. We can draw witnesses, but we need to have this on the agenda as something to be dealt with.

The Chair: Mr. Abbott.

Mr. Jim Abbott (Kootenay—Columbia, CPC): Taking a look at the specific wording of the motion, "Due to the ongoing uncertainty of the future of the CTF...." This, I believe, was a motion immediately prior to the announcement of the minister, even before the federal budget has been announced, that the government has committed to the continuation of \$100 million a year for the two years, so I'm a little concerned about this ongoing uncertainty.

The second thing is, I have to expect that the minister will likely be pointing out to Shaw and Videotron that they can make these public statements that they aren't going to live up to the terms and conditions of their licence but that they nonetheless have those licences and the terms and conditions are very clear.

I have not spoken directly at all with the minister. But a person would have to have the expectation that the government would expect anyone who has a licence, who has specific terms and conditions, to live up to them. If there cannot be some meeting of the minds in the meeting between Shaw and Videotron and the minister today, I would guess the government would be prepared to take whatever legal remedy is necessary. I'm not making an announcement on behalf of the government; I'm just speaking logically. None of us, as individuals, nor corporations, can just arbitrarily say, "Well, I've got my licence and now I'm not going to pay the bill".

I appreciate what Mr. Angus is saying about this being part of taking a look at the CBC, but I'm wondering about the value of the specific wording of this motion, particularly working in the vacuum of understanding what future events will be unfolding as early as this afternoon. I'm just wondering what the value of going ahead with this motion is.

I'm not going to move to table the motion at this point because that would create a vote; however, I am thinking of that.

(1020)

The Chair: Something that I thought, too, on this particular thing was whether this motion might be a little premature. You expressed earlier that it could probably be brought up within the mandate review of the CBC. We do know, with respect to the future of the Canadian Television Fund, that the government is behind it. My suggestion would be that we hold off on this motion, at least until after these people have met with the minister. Maybe that could be answered later on today, or tomorrow.

Mr. Charlie Angus: Thank you, Mr. Chair, for that advice.

Certainly we have uncertainty about the fund today. Even though we have the government element, we have the two big players saying they do not want CBC to access the independent production that's done from that.

I agree that we should hear whether that uncertainty is going to be cleared up. I would say the meeting is going to happen today. The minister should come out with a very clear message. If the minister doesn't have a very clear message about how these terms are going to be laid down, then Thursday morning I would fully expect us to follow through with this. If the issue of uncertainty remains, we would have to address it at that time. But I would be more than willing to give the minister this afternoon to make it clear that the

terms of the licence are very clear and that independent production that goes to CBC will continue.

The Chair: Mr. Scott.

Hon. Andy Scott (Fredericton, Lib.): Independent of the current situation, I think it's part of the discussion of the role of the public broadcasters to look at how the public broadcaster intersects with non-public broadcasters. It would be insufficient work if we didn't do that. My sense is that we're going to be looking at this as a point of intersection anyway. In the event that in the course of that exercise the timing is right to pull that work outside of the review and say something in the House about this, if that were the will of the committee, then it would make sense. But I think the fundamental questions about this are larger than the circumstance of today. Therefore, we're going to be touching on it in any case. We have to. I would agree with Mr. Angus that it may become more important and it may become very specifically something the committee might wish to do, but that's too early to tell.

The Chair: So we'll withhold the motion until Thursday.

Mr. Charlie Angus: It will either die on the order paper or it will be dealt with as part of the larger issue.

The Chair: There's no other business?

The meeting is adjourned.

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca The Speaker of the House hereby grants permission to reproduce this document, in whole or in part, for use in schools and for other purposes such as private study, research, criticism, review or newspaper summary. Any commercial or other use or reproduction of this publication requires the

express prior written authorization of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Le Président de la Chambre des communes accorde, par la présente, l'autorisation de reproduire la totalité ou une partie de ce document à des fins éducatives et à des fins d'étude privée, de recherche, de critique, de compte rendu ou en vue d'en préparer un résumé de journal. Toute reproduction de ce document à des fins commerciales ou autres nécessite l'obtention au préalable d'une autorisation écrite du Président.